THE JASPER COUNTY DRAINAGE BOARD MET ON MONDAY, OCTOBER 7, 2024, AT 9:46 A.M. AT THE JASPER COUNTY HEALTH DEPARTMENT, CASA MEETING ROOM, WITH THE FOLLOWING MEMBERS PRESENT:  JEFFREY DEYOUNG (CHAIRMAN), JAMES WALSTRA (VICE CHAIRMAN), AND REIN BONTREGER (MEMBER).  ALSO, PRESENT WERE VINCE URBANO (SURVEYOR), JACOB AHLER (ATTORNEY), JACK HABERLIN (ENGINEER), AND RHONDA ELDRIDGE (SECRETARY).  

	Chairman, Jeffrey DeYoung, called the meeting to order.

APPROVAL OF THE SEPTEMBER 3, 2024 MEETING MINUTES

	Jim Walstra made a motion to approve the minutes of the September 3, 2024 meeting. Rein Bontreger seconded the motion.  Motion carried.

GENOVA SOUTH PARKING LOT – DRAINAGE PLAN/VARIANCE REQUEST
	RYAN ROBINSON – HWC ENGINEERING

Ryan Robinson, HWC Engineering, presented a drainage plan for the proposed Genova South Parking Lot located at Section 29, Township 29, Range 6 in the City of Rensselaer.

Vince Urbano stated a drainage plan was approved on November 6, 2023 for Genova South Parking Lot.  However, they are now requesting to construct a detention pond within the drainage right-of-way of the Maple Grove ditch county regulated drain.  Urbano stated he would agree to a variance with the execution of a Hold Harmless Agreement in regards to maintaining the proposed detention pond and maintaining the Maple Grove ditch on their property under the guidance of the City of Rensselaer and the Jasper County Surveyor’s office.

	Rein Bontreger made a motion to approve the drainage plan/variance request for the Genova South Parking Lot as presented with the addition of a fully executed Hold Harmless Agreement.  James Walstra seconded the motion.  Motion approved.

DAVISSON TILE #4234 – PRIVATE TILE CONNECTED TO DAVISSON TILE #4234
	TIM BRUSNAHAN

	Tim Brusnahan, Oak Grove Farm LLC, stated his forty-acre farm located in Section 27, Township 30, Range 7 in Union Township has a drainage issue on the north end.  Brusnahan stated he has a private tile which he has been trying to determine why there is ponding and loss of farmland. He has been determined the drainage to the Davisson Tile #4234 county regulated drain must be blocked which goes beyond his private tile.  Brusnahan stated he is requesting assistance from the Jasper County Drainage Board/Surveyor’s office to determine the source of the blockage.

	Vince Urbano stated the Assistant Surveyor, Aaron Knezevic, had a conversation with the NRCS regarding a wetland area which was created on the property northeast of the Brusnahan property. It was discovered there was no documentation regarding of the disruption of the Davisson Tile #4234.

	Brusnahan stated he would like to reroute his private tile to tie into the Davisson Tile #4234, but would need to cross a neighboring property to do so.  Urbano stated he believes the Davisson Tile #4234 is heavily rooted up in the area of trees on the fence line next to the Lakin property.

	Brusnahan stated he would like the Surveyor’s office to locate the Davisson Tile #4234 on the Lakin property north of the wetland area and south of State Highway 114 to determine if it is functioning properly in that area.  If the tile is functioning properly in this area, he would like to tie his private tile into the Davisson Tile #4234.

	Knezevic,stated if Brusnahan is contemplating on carrying a petition to create a new regulated drain, there are specific standards which need to be abided by, such as the minimum tile size of twelve inches, it would be up to Brusnahan to contact the affected landowners, and a public hearing would need to take place.
	
	Knezevic stated if a problem is found with the Davisson Tile #4234 which would need repaired, there is no maintenance fund established to pay for the repair.

	Urbano encouraged Brusnahan to carry a petition for the purpose of a reconstruction or to establish a maintenance fund on the Davisson Tile #4234.  Knezevic stated at least at a bare minimum a petition for the establishment of a maintenance fund needs to be carried which would creates funds for the work to be completed to locate the exact route of the Davisson Tile #4234 as well as future repairs.

KOZAK DRIVE ESTATES – DRAINAGE EASEMENT/POND DISCUSSION
	DUSTIN NORVIL – PROPERTY OWNER

	The Surveyor stated property owner, Dustin Norvil, purchased Lot 22 in Kozak Drive Estates located in Section 28, Township 32, Range 6 in Wheatfield Township which holds the retention pond for the subdivision.

	Norvil was notified of the drainage board meeting, but was not present.

	The Assistant Surveyor stated Norvil contacted the Surveyor’s office with the intentions of requesting a variance so he could make use of the land he purchased.  

 The Drainage Board Attorney stated the fact that the lot was originally plotted as being the retention pond, he is not understanding how this could not have been disclosed during the closing for the property to Norvil.

It was the consensus of the drainage board to take no action in regards to the topic of Kozak Drive Estates/Dustin Norvil.

R.E. DAVIS DITCH #111 – CROSSING REQUEST
	MIKE MERTEN – WSP USA 

	The Surveyor stated NIPSCO in the past had installed a temporary culverted crossing over the R.E. Davis Ditch #111 county regulated drain at the Schahfer Generation Station located in Section 17, Township 32, Range 5 in Kankakee Township.  

Mike Merten, WSP USA, stated NIPSCO is requesting to make the temporary crossing over the R.E. Davis Ditch #111 a permanent crossing.

Merten stated NIPSCO would be responsible for any maintenance of this proposed permanent crossing.

	James Walstra made a motion to approve the request to allow the temporary culverted crossing over the R.E. Ditch #111 at the Schahfer Generation Station into a permanent crossing as per the request by Mike Merten, WPS USA, as presented, with the contingency it is also approved by the Army Corp of Engineers, IDEM, and DNR.  Rein Bontreger seconded the motion.  Motion approved.

LATERAL #3 TO #121 – PERMISSION TO CROSS
MIKE MERTEN – WSP USA

Mike Merten, WSP USA, requested permission to cross the Lateral #3 to #121 county regulated drain to install a fiber optic line located in Section 16, Township 32, Range 5 in Kankakee Township.

Merten stated the fiber optic line will be installed via horizontal directional drilling at a minimum of ten feet beneath the original bottom of the drain.  There will be no direct stream impacts or ground disturbances anticipated during this project.

Rein Bontreger made a motion to approve the request to cross the Lateral #3 to #121 as presented for the purpose of installing a fiber optic line as specified in the plans.  James Walstra seconded the motion.  Motion approved.

NORMAN TILE #82 – VARIANCE REQUEST
	STEVE CLAPP

	Vince Urbano stated Steve Clapp would like to request a variance on the Norman Tile #82 county regulated drain for the purpose of constructing a pole barn for cold storage at the site of his business located in Section 19, Township 29, Range 6 in the City of Rensselaer.

	Urbano stated Clapp would be constructing this storage building approximately fifty feet from the Norman Tile #82 and would be willing to execute a Hold Harmless Agreement to maintain the tile on his property if need be.  

	Urbano stated Clapp’s existing building was built on top of the Norman Tile #82 and in the case of any problem with the tile, it would need to be re-routed anyways.

	Rein Bontreger inquired if the Hold Harmless Agreement would transfer to any new owner in the future if the property were to be sold.  Urbano responded he would like to see the Hold Harmless Agreement state it would be transferred to any new owner of the property in the future.

	Rein Bontreger made a motion to approve the request for a variance on the Norman Tile #82 as presented with the stipulation of an executed Hold Harmless Agreement.  James Walstra seconded the motion.  Motion approved.


KELLY BENTON TILE #151 RECONSTRUCTION – SURVEYOR’S REPORT

	Vince Urbano presented a complete Surveyor’s Report for the reconstruction and establishment of a maintenance fund for the Kelly Benton Tile #151 county regulated drain located in Newton Township.

	A landowner meeting was held in regards to the reconstruction of the Kelly Benton Tile #151.  Landowners at that time expressed they would prefer to construct an open drain as opposed to reconstructing the tile.  

After applying for permits from the Army Corp of Engineers and DNR, it was determined they would not allow the construction of an open drain due to a portion of the Kelly Benton Tile #151 being within a wetland area.  Urbano stated due to the denial by the agencies for the open drain, the Surveyor’s report reflects the reconstruction of the tile.

	The Surveyor’s proposed estimated total cost of reconstruction on the Kelly Benton Tile #151 is $155,407.71 and the cost to periodically maintain the Kelly Benton Tile #151 at $1.00 per acre with a minimum of $25.00 and shall be collected year after year until the maintenance fund reaches a maximum of $10,619.04.

	Rein Bontreger made a motion to approve the proposed reconstruction and establishment of a maintenance fund for the Kelly Benton Tile #151 as presented and to set a public hearing date of December 2, 2024 at 10:30 a.m., CST, at the Jasper County Courthouse in the Commissioner’s Room.  James Walstra seconded the motion.  Motion approved.

CLAUDE MAY DITCH #137 MAINTENANCE – BID READING

	The Surveyor stated there are limited funds in the Claude May Ditch #137 maintenance fund therefore, there are two parts to the bid for the Claude May Ditch #137; the first part of the bid is for cleaning the ditch in its entirety from one side with minimum tree work and the second bid is for removing brush on the opposite side.  

	Urbano stated the Claude May Ditch #137 maintenance fund currently holds $31,671.75.

	Jeffrey DeYoung received and read the following bids for the Claude May Ditch #137 Maintenance: Gutwein Bulldozing & Excavating in the amount of $28,000.00 for cleaning the ditch in its entirety from one side with minimum tree work and the second part of the bid in the amount of $7,500.00; Johns Brothers Tiling & Excavating, Inc. in the amount of $42,000.00 for cleaning the ditch in its entirety from one side with minimum tree work and the second part of the bid amount of $5,000.00.

	Urbano recommended accepting the bid from Gutwein Bulldozing & Excavating for cleaning the Claude May Ditch #137 in its entirety from one side with minimum tree work in the amount of $28,000.00.

	Rein Bontreger made a motion to accept the bid from Gutwein Bulldozing & Excavating in the amount of $28,000.00 for maintenance on the Claude May Ditch #137 as presented.  James Walstra seconded the motion.  Motion approved.

KANKAKEE RIVER PHASE 5 MAINTENANCE PROJECT – INFORMATION

	The Surveyor stated a contractor pre-bid meeting is scheduled for October 8, 2024 at 9:00 a.m. CST at the Jasper County Surveyor’s office to provide information to any perspective contractor interested in the Kankakee River Phase 5 maintenance project.

GEORGE BORNTRAGER DITCH #4239/THOMAS PHILLIPS – VARIANCE REQUEST
	JOSH DAVIS – CITY OF RENSSELAER

[bookmark: _GoBack]	Vince Urbano stated Thomas Phillips requested a variance on the George Borntrager Ditch #4239 for the purpose of constructing a garage in Section 1, Township 28, Range 7 in the City of Rensselaer.

	Urbano suggested the execution of a Hold Harmless Agreement for the purpose of excluding Jasper County from any liability in regards to damage which could occur during the maintenance of the George Borntrager Ditch #4239.

	Rein Bontreger made a motion to approve the variance request by Thomas Phillips to construct a garage within the drainage right-of-way of the George Borntrager Ditch #4239 as proposed with the execution of a Hold Harmless Agreement.  James Walstra seconded the motion.  Motion approved.

ADJOURN

	James Walstra made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Rein Bontreger seconded the motion.  Motion approved.
